Salem Park & Recreation Commission
Minutes

Date and Time:
Tuesday, June 21, 2016 at 6:45pm 
Meeting Location:
5 Broad Street

Members Present:
Chair Leslie Tuttle, Chris Burke, Bob Callahan, James Shea, Chris Burke
Members Absent:
Amy Everitt
Others Present: 
Parks and Recreation Director Patricia O’Brien
Recorder:
Stacy Kilb
Meeting Called to Order
6:47PM 
Approval of April Minutes

A motion to approve the May minutes is made by Callahan, seconded by Shea, and all are in favor 3-0 (Chris Burke not yet present). 
Visitors and Requests

· B&S Fitness - Summer Throwdown.  Crossfit Iron Spider Event.

Use of Willows Soccer Field – Part of dead horse beach
This item is heard after Bertram Field. 
Steven Dion and Brandy Dion, owners of B&S and Crossfit Iron Spider describe the event. It will run until 1 or 2 PM on Saturday, July 23rd. 

Logistics of the event and expected participation are outlined. 40-60 cars are expected to accommodate participants and staff. 

Callahan is not willing to vote in favor of this event as the late July timing is not ideal and the Willows is always busy that time of year, so should be available to residents and not used for private events. Shea asks about donations and Mr. Dion elaborates.

Logistics and timing are further discussed; Shea is concerned about the size of the event and potential parking issues are brought up. Burke is also concerned about the pressure the event will put on the area. Tuttle understands the Commission's concerns but notes that it would be fun and inspiring for those at the beach to watch these fit people participate in the event. 

A motion to approve the event is made by Burke but, having no second, the motion fails to carry. 

Callahan summarizes his main points:

1. He will not consider allowing any for-profit organization use public lands/beaches in July and August

2. He is not, in general, opposed to for-profit organizations using park property, but their activities must not interfere with public use. 

Mr. and Ms. Dion ask for further clarification and feel that the logistics of the event will not be detrimental to the Willows, as last year's event went well. The Commission suggests other potential locations for this event that would be acceptable. Mack Park, Furlong Park, and Gallows Hill Park are mentioned, as are Leslie's Retreat or Memorial Field.

A motion to allow the option for B&S Fitness to use Gallows Hill, Leslie's Retreat or Memorial Field for a Crossfit Iron Spider Summer Throwdown on July 23rd, 2016, at the discretion of the Director of Parks and Recreation is made by Shea, seconded by Callahan, and passes 4-0.

· Ivan Kadurov – Eagle Scout Project at Salem Woods

This item is heard first on the agenda. Mr. Kadurov describes his proposed project and its location on the trail. A plan has been submitted to Ms. O’Brien. One bridge will be built and another repaired. He anticipates the project taking two weekends. 
A motion to approve the project is made by Callahan, seconded by Shea, and passes unanimously 3-0 (Chris Burke not yet present).

· Bertram Field Land Swap presentation.  Deliberation and Vote on declaring 1,219 s.f. of dedicated park land adjacent to/below Bertram Field as surplus so the land may be deeded to North Shore Medical Center in exchange for a deed to the City of a 6,298 s.f. parcel the City currently uses for parking at Bertram Field, but which is owned by North Shore Medical Center.  

Mr. Shelley Bisegna, Director of Project Management and Ms. Mary Jo Gagnon, VP of Salem Hospital, present the project. The logistics of the proposed project and land swap are described. Various easements and grants are described. 
The site has been reviewed by various other City and State officials, including the Conservation Agent. The State reviewer thought that the swap was fair, and the City Solicitor agrees. Shea asks about a certain parking lot and Mr. Bisegna outlines. This land swap will supersede the easements previously described. 

Callahan reiterates that it is used for parking, but not owned by the City. The Mayor’s office also approves of the swap. Mr. Bisegna describes the grade changes and additional temporary disruptions that will require a construction easement. The area in question will be graded and landscaped, but details are not worked out yet. The access road will be lower than the field, so ambulances speeding by Bertram Field will not be a problem. This driveway will conserve the route ambulances currently take to the Emergency Entrance. Ms. Gagnon outlines some of their efforts to conserve the walkability of the hospital campus to address some of Chris Burke’s concerns. 
Chris Burke outlines the ownership history of some of the parking lots and how the area has been accessed in the past. Mr. Bisegna discusses Old Road in more detail. 

Shea motions to approve the land swap, is seconded by Callahan, and the motion passes 4-0.

Superintendent Report

· Revenue Report

There is some question about February expenses and Ms. O’Brien will get more details on the revolving account and the Witch House. Online signup led to a significant increase in registration.  Pioneer Village is open. Ms. O’Brien will also find out about groups that came to film at Pioneer Village; they are charged for this so there was some revenue from filming and a photo shoot. 
Old Business

· Doreen Wade – Timeline of Black Picnic (itinerary) Sunday July 16th, 3rd Saturday 
Salem United, which now officially organizes the Black Picnic,  is and official nonprofit 501( c )3 organization.  There was some confusion as to whether or not Ms. Wade needed to go before the Licensing Board as well as this Commission, and Callahan clarifies the procedure. She herself must get a license from them, even if nonprofit vendors do not require a permit. As this event has not had any official organizing body in the past, and she is unfamiliar with the process, City departments and personnel are being patient and walking her through the process. She will ask the Licensing Board for a special meeting.

There is also a question as to whether she must appear before the City Council for the Parade, as it will use City streets. Councilor at Large Arthur Sargent is present, and comments that while Captain Stevens in the Police Dept. can approve the route, the City Council still must vote to close the street. No issues are anticipated. Councilor Sargent will march in the parade if he has no other obligations, and Ms. Wade notes that the Commissioners are also invited to march with other City officials.  

Ms. Wade notes that she would like her organization to be on the August agenda, after the event, to get feedback from the Commission. She plans to delegate certain items to others in her organization, as this is a large event, so she may not personally be present but will send someone from Salem United. 
Arthur Sargent mentions Salem Ferry and Ms. Wade will discuss the parade route with them and get a schedule. 

Off topic, Councilor Sargent mentions that someone was interested in making a donation toward a bench at the Willows, and wonders if it would be possible to sponsor a row of benches, if the plan is to reinstall seating near the hatch shell, as discussed at a previous meeting. Shea would approve of re-installing the seating. 

· Salem Woods
An update on the well-constructed but unauthorized bike path is given. The names of the builders are still unknown. Dismantling the jumps and fire pit is discussed. Volunteers will be recruited to help restore the trails. 

Playground – Playing Field Smoking Policy

See below. 

New Business

· Road Race Fees
A decision to implement a 5% fee for registration was made on Feb. 16, 2016:

“Road Race Fee Schedule

Previously, there was some question as to whether the Commission could charge a per-entrant fee, or a percentage of the gross application fees charged by the race organization. Silva comments that either would amount to the same thing, so it does not matter. The City Solicitor is comfortable with this approach. 

Silva suggests charging 5% to start; that figure can be changed if it doesn't work out. Fee waivers would still be available under the same process.

Shea motions to charge a 5% of the gross application fee for all types of races (road races, swim races, etc.) and is seconded by Everitt, and all are in favor. 
A discussion of numbers occurs.”

A B&S Fitness  Representative (Steve Dion??) had emailed Jason Silva, who was Acting Director at the time, a list of very specific questions about this policy, which Ms. O'Brien outlines. Callahan points out that this Commission may approve or deny permits as it sees fit. 

It is decided that Ms. O’Brien will generally respond to the email without addressing each specific question. The 5% fee has been approved but apparently has not been implemented up until now. The fee stands as it is, and all events are at the discretion of the Parks and Recreation Commission. 

A motion to implement the 5% fee as of July 1st is made by Shea and seconded by Callahan. 
Tuttle points out that applicants can build the 5% into their registration fees. The wording of the February decision is discussed; as it says, "road races, swim races, etc.) [emphasis added], Shea comments that his intent with the motion was to be more broadly inclusive, i.e. any for-profit event would be charged this fee. Callahan notes that any group over 25 is automatically charged a usage fee as well, and any resident may apply. A discussion of the use of parks and permit-ability of fields occurs; it is the band shell and use of gazebos that may be permitted. 

Thus the 5% registration fee stands for any event making use of the parks, including road races that start and stop at City Parks. Councilor Sargent comments that the City Council would weigh in if an applicant wanted to start and end their event NOT at a park. 

· Playground Signs – conflicting information

There are many conflicting signs about parking in Salem's parks, particularly at Forest River Park. Winter Island is also an issue. For now, though changes should be implemented slowly, conflicting signs will all be removed until policies can be discussed in more detail and clearer signage installed. Signs that are unambiguous, such as "No Dogs on Beach Jun 1-Sept 1," may remain. 

A discussion of smoking at parks ensues. Under Department rules, the consumption of alcohol, tobacco and other drugs is prohibited. No policy regarding smoking has been voted upon. Ms. O'Brien will research the policies of nearby towns, and explore potential policies. Shea comments that the Commission can pass a motion to ban smoking in playground and grandstand areas, and members of the public may enforce the policy.  Stacy Kilb of 39 Northend Ave, was interested in this issue and opines that additional enforcement beyond that would be difficult. 

Off leash Dog hours discussion
Up for debate is the implementation of off-leash dog hours on the Salem Common, specifically Monday through Friday from 6AM-9AM. Ms. O'Brien has received three emails from the public in favor and one opposed. Commission comments and those by Councilor Arthur Sargent include:

· Leslie's Retreat dog park is a great resource, but this is the Common neighborhood requesting this

· Neighboring towns do not allow dogs in parks at all, thus if Salem allows it, they will bring their dogs here

· The main purpose would be for dog owners to socialize, so they may not be aware of the impact their dogs are having on others

· As of now, if a dog is off-leash, at least the handler is aware that what they are doing is not allowed so some modicum of control/enforcement is possible. If off-leash hours are allowed and, for example, a dog runs into a small child, there is no accountability

· One letter writer mentioned the off-leash dog policy at Boston Common, however Ms. O'Brien found that it is not an adequate comparison as the designated area changes to minimize impact, and the organization sponsoring it conducts fundraising

It is ultimately decided not to allow off-leash dog hours on the Common.

Chris Burke had once suggested designating hours at Dead Horse Beach, and on another note Chair Tuttle comments on the logistics of the area and the fence there. Ms. O'Brien replies that the authors of the Master Plan are studying the area. 

· Willows Meter Discussion – Arthur Sargent, Council Update

Revenue from the Willows meters goes directly back into that Park. Currently, the question of raising of the rates is stalled in Committee. There is little enforcement and people take up the metered spots all day. There is virtually no chance of this item getting out of Committee before the season is over and it becomes irrelevant... again. This issue has come up at many, many previous meetings and has been a source of aggravation for the Commission for many years. This time, a Councilor wanted to know where the Willows money was being spent, even though no line item list has ever been requested for other parks, such as the Golf course. Other options are discussed. 

Burke suggests paving and landscaping a grassy area informally used for parking now, to formalize it; he also suggests possibly ticketing or charging out-of-town visitors but not Salem residents. 

Councilor Sargent asks about the golf course. A few areas are in disrepair. Renovations are in their second year and some capital improvement funds have been designated. Paul (the Golf Course superintendent) would be up to date on those. Some golf course money goes to other places. Councillor Sargent will bring up the issue of the Willows meters at the next meeting. 

More discussion of the Willows and Golf Course follows, including funding and maintenance for the latter. Ms. O’Brien will follow up. 

· Work Vehicle for Director of Parks, Recreation and Community Services
Shea asks about Ms. O'Brien's transportation during the course of her work duties. She is currently using her personal vehicle as a City car has not been provided. Shea states that she is entitled to a vehicle and indicates that she should track her mileage for reimbursement if she does not get a City car. She should also estimate how much work-related mileage has been put on the car to date. Callahan comments that there should be an item in the Parks and Rec budget to replace a vehicle that no longer functions, but it may have been taken away; if so it should be restored next year. Burke recommends putting this on the agenda for the next meeting, as it affects our ability to hire a director in the future. Ms. O’Brien will look at old budgets and see what was done in the past. Burke opines that having an official vehicle lends authority to the Park Superintendent. 

A motion to adjourn is made by Shea, seconded by Callahan, and passes 4-0.  
The meeting ends at 8:50PM

Next Meeting:   Tuesday, July 19, 2016

Respectfully Submitted,

Stacy Kilb

Clerk, Salem Parks and Recreation Commission

Know Your Rights under the Open Meeting Law, MGL Chapter 30A ss.18-25

and City Ordinance Section 2-2028 through 2-2033

